Editor’s Introduction

Thomas R. Smith

A new venture in 2005, Lifewriting Annual aspires to become a place to
investigate the large, complex, and growing bodies of writing about persons
and their lives that are ostensibly unprotected by the veils of fiction. If it
encourages students of autobiography to appreciate good biographies and
the scholarship on them, and if it interests biographers and scholars of
biography in the satisfactions of autobiography rather than its departures
from documentable fact, it will achieve its goal.

Each volume opens with essays and closes with reviews of works of
lifewriting. Reviews of academic studies of lifewriting, now well covered in
scholarly journals in the field, will not appear in the series. In between the
essays and the reviews is a section of varying length, titled “Crossings,”
devoted to experiments in blending one or more lifewriting genres with each
other or with other literary genres. The theoretical questioning that
lifewriting, not to mention literature in general, has undergone in the last
thirty years has spurred creative writers to move beyond the borders of
established genres in their work. To the degree that such creative nonfiction
engages lifewriting in interesting ways, Lifewriting Annual welcomes it.



Many people have helped to bring this first volume in a new series into
print. For wise advice and support at the beginning of the process, I thank
Tim Adams, Bill Andrews, Mary Besemeres, Sidonie Smith, Joe Hogan,
Becky Hogan, and Craig Howes. Along the way, the volume has benefited
from the generous efforts of the following people, for which I am very
grateful: Tim Adams, Judith Allen, Suzanne Bunkers, Jeanine Casler, Tom
Couser, Derek Duncan, Martin Danahay, Neil Donahue, John Hazlett,
Lisabeth Hock, Philip Holden, Elisabeth Jay, Linda Peterson, Kathryn
Strong, Lynne Tatlock, Julia Watson, Karen Weekes, and Hertha Wong. |
thank Penn State Abington’s Dean (now Chancellor) Karen Wiley Sandler,
former Associate Dean Hannah Kliger, and Arts and Humanities Division
Head David Ruth for their interest and support. I am especially grateful for
the good counsel of my Penn State colleague Richard Kopley. About editing
I have learned much and hope to learn more from Eileen, whose skills as an
editor I can only hope to approximate.
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